Subject Centre for Languages, Linguistics and Area Studies

Partnership and Development Group Meeting
Thursday 20th December 2007
CILT, London

Present: Mike Kelly (MHK - chair), Teresa Birks (TB), Paula Davis (PD - minutes), 
Alison Dickens (AD), Geoff Swinn (GS), Vicky Wright (VW)
Apologies: Anne Davidson-Lund (ADL), Liz Hudswell (EJH), Isabella Moore (IM)
1) Review of membership and terms of reference

Membership

The current CILT representatives on the group are TB, GS and ADL, although this is subject to change once CILT appoint a new Chief Executive.

When the Partnership and Development Group was first convened, it was agreed that representatives from Scottish CILT (SCILT) and CILT Cymru would be invited to attend one meeting a year.  GS clarified that CILT Cymru is officially part of CILT, whereas SCILT and NI CILT are separate entities.  He expressed a wish to strengthen links with all three organisations so it was agreed to invite them to attend one meeting a year.  The agenda for that meeting will need to contain items of particular relevance to them. The only restricted agenda item would be the renewal of the Subject Centre / CILT partnership contract. 
Action: EJH to invite SCILT, CILT Cymru and NI CILT to one meeting a year 

Changes to CILT funding

GS clarified that CILT receives 80% of its funding from the DCSF and the remaining 20% from projects.  Up until now, a portion of the DCSF funding has been core funding but from the 2008-9 financial year all the DCSF funding will be projectised, i.e. CILT will eventually have to submit competitive bids for all its funding.  In addition, CILT is expected to find savings of 5% per year for at least the next 2-3 years.  This is a massive cultural change and a difficult transitional period with much staff uncertainty.  Not all project work will be made competitive at once – the engaging with employers contract (which includes business language champions and RLNs) will be first in January.  Comenius is due to go out to tender in 2009-10 so the calls for tender will probably come out in the spring.  CILT are looking to build relationships for collaborative bids, e.g. with the SSAT, British Council, TDA and ALL.  GS speculated that there may be a change of emphasis from regional to national.  

MHK advised that the Subject Centre is in a similar funding situation to CILT.  The Subject Centre is now in its second 5-year period of funding, which ends in July 2009. There is no indication of any intention to end funding at that time but there are no guarantees either.  50% of HEA funding is distributed to Subject Centres, which also receive additional funding for projects.  The Subject Centre has a culture of chasing projects, with about half of its core funding coming from projects. The Subject Centre’s annual budget is around £800k, excluding Routes into Languages.  

GS added that full economic costing is a problem.  CILT has to charge overheads for everything and is no longer able to subsidise courses and conferences.  AD commented that full economic costing will have implications for European funding because of the match-funding element.  MHK responded that the EU is aware of this but is a long way from providing full economic costs.  

GS concluded that the changes to CILT funding have focussed the mind on its core business.  ADL’s research area is very important in this context as part of her role is to look at alternative funding options.
2) Minutes of the last meeting and matters arising

These were accepted as a true record of proceedings.
European issues

MHK commented that the TNP3-D workshop in June was very successful with good employer participation.

TB has been invited to a MOLAN meeting on 16-17 February, which MHK is unable to attend.

Employers Advisory Group

The next meeting of this group is on 4 March, when it will be holding a joint meeting with the Education Advisory Group.  AD commented that this could be useful as there are plans to have an employers’ forum at the Subject Centre/CILT conference.  

Action: AD to raise with Cherry Sewell

Action: GS to raise with ADL

Supporting new academic staff

CILT have made contact with ESCALATE.  
The Subject Centre is planning a seminar for new staff but no decision has yet been made on whether to develop modules for new staff.  However, the Subject Centre has developed materials for international staff and is also continuing to fund pedagogical research projects and run pedagogical research workshops.
ELAN project

A link to the project report has been added to the Subject Centre website.

European awards for languages

This was included in the Subject Centre ebulletin as requested.
3) Areas of joint activity

Conference 2008

The 5th joint Subject Centre/CILT conference will take place in York on 8-9 July 2008.  The theme is transitions and connections, which includes Routes into Languages and engaging with employers.  The Routes into Languages consortia, networks and projects will probably report in slots set aside for them. Three keynote speakers have confirmed: Lid King, Mike Byram and Henry Dixon.  The call for papers has gone out and will be considered for selection on 14 February.  There are two management groups for the conference:

· operational planning group, which deals with logistics and comprises TB, EJH, Heather McGuinness and Tamily Cookson
· programme group, which comprises AD, TB, Angela Gallagher-Brett, Cherry Sewell, and representatives from SCHML, UCML and AULC

Action: GS to confirm whether Teresa Tinsley is still on the programme group

In terms of financial contributions, CILT and the Subject Centre contribute staff time and underwrite any losses, although this has not been necessary in the past.  The conference breaks even at approximately 150 delegates.  Due to the funding changes at CILT, there is a possibility that it may not be able to underwrite the conference in this way in future.  

Action: EJH to include conference costings on agenda for next meeting

The conference will not be offering any free slots so Heather McGuinness will need to discuss funding with the Routes into Languages delegates.  UCML contribute £2,000 (to be confirmed), and SCHML and ALL each contribute £1,000.  
Action: AD to confirm UCML contribution

EJH will be sending letters of agreement to contributing organisations, including CILT.  It was agreed that the CILT letter of agreement should be signed off while IM is still at CILT. 

Action: EJH to send letters of agreement as soon as possible

Diplomas

MHK reported that the group overseeing the development of diplomas is a mix of secondary and higher education, and that university input is important.  GS commented that CILT have been trying to convince the DCSF that languages should be an optional component of vocational diplomas.  He added that the language specific diploma was a surprise as CILT was not consulted about it.  GS is trying to get representation on the development group for the language specific diploma but it is not clear where the development work is taking place and he has not heard anything definite. MHK advised that the Subject Centre would hope to be involved in some way but would not be central to the development of the diploma.  The Subject Centre’s role would be to help prepare HEI providers to accept students with diplomas.  AD added that it would be useful to flag up the issue of diplomas at the Conference.

Action: AD to raise with Lid King

Engaging with employers / employability
Pauline Kneale’s report on the Routes into Languages research project on language and enterprise is due within the next month.
European issues

The Subject Centre’s bid to coordinate a European thematic network project was successful.  LANQUA (Language Network for Quality Assurance) consists of five sub projects:
· intercultural communication

· language teacher education

· CLIL

· literature and culture

· language learning

Each sub project has a coordinator and a deputy, who will be meeting the Southampton project team and Fiona Crozier from the QAA in Southampton on 18 January.  ADL has been invited to this meeting and the Subject Centre would be happy to involve other CILT colleagues.

PD asked whether Steve Cushion had made any progress on the planned CILT information sheet on European language projects.  If not, the Subject Centre and TB could work together on this.

Action: TB to check on progress

MHK advised that the next call for bids for the Lifelong Learning Programme is due out in January.  It was agreed that it would be useful for the Subject Centre and CILT to keep other updated on this as there may be scope for joint bids or other involvement. GS responded that Teresa Tinsley often picks up on these, IM also disseminates information, and this is also part of ADL’s research brief in seeking additional funding.

Action: GS to advise Teresa Tinsley, IM and ADL that the Subject Centre would like to share information 

Publications

Previously the Subject Centre and CILT have produced their own short newsletters, which are posted together.  The Subject Centre is currently revamping its publications and has decided to mainly present its news in an online format in future via the monthly ebulletin, and to publish a twice-yearly magazine featuring contributions from the sector, which will be edited by Shoshannah Holdom.  Thought has been given to how CILT Higher would fit in with this, and it was proposed to reconfigure it into an annual themed publication edited by TB.  Suggested themes included engagement with employers, assessment, and primary languages. TB agreed that the thematic idea made sense and that this could be a gateway to other CILT activities.  

Under the proposal, there would be two Subject Centre magazines in January and June and one themed CILT publication in the autumn.   The first issue of the Subject Centre magazine will be launched at the Conference. TB suggested including GS queried whether one CILT publication per year would be enough but agreed that it was worth trying this new format.  She suggested that other relevant material from CILT could be included in the magazine mailshot and highlighted in the magazine.  It was agreed that the theme for the first issue of the CILT publication would be informing colleagues about what is happening across sectors, e.g. language trends.  
MHK commented that a joint publications strategy would benefit end users, while the magazine and themed publication will enable the Subject Centre and CILT to retain their separate identities.

Research

MHK reported that Angela Gallagher Brett recently attended a research meeting at CILT (GS and TB were both present) to discuss how the Subject Centre and CILT can best collaborate on research. There are some funding bodies that both organisations have access to, while others are limited to HE (although CILT involvement is still possible).  One suggestion was to carry out a longitudinal study into attitudes to and subsequent take-up of languages.  This would follow a cohort of students over a 7-8 year period from pre-university to employment.  MHK has been discussing this with Ros Mitchell at the University of Southampton, with a view to seeking ESRC or Nuffield funding.  It was agreed that it would be useful to explore other opportunities with ADL.  
TB advised that there were plans for a brainstorming seminar, where colleagues would be able to present their research as well as brainstorm ideas for further research.  MHK responded that the Subject Centre and UCML are planning a one-day seminar on the state of research in modern languages, provisionally to be held on 18 April at the British Academy.  Around 50 people would be expected to attend but it was undecided whether this would be an open or invitation only event.  It would be useful to have CILT involvement in that event and it was suggested that it could take the place of the planned brainstorming seminar.  
Action: GS to mention to ADL

Action: MHK to email ADL

VW suggested that the British Council should be invited to participate.  GS responded that he met Gordon Slavin of the British Council last week to identify commonalities between CILT’s priorities and the British Council’s new priorities.  Research was one of several common areas so it would definitely be worth pursuing this.  The British Council has withdrawn from CILT’s GTP programme due to restructuring, but is continuing to support incoming FLAs.   
Routes into Languages
MHK reported that ADL and Teresa Tinsley are both closely involved in Routes into Languages.  GS advised that this is one of his responsibilities but that ADL leads on it and will probably continue to do so.  MHK confirmed that the partnership is doing well although external stakeholders often find partnerships confusing.  CILT are taking the lead on the national consortia and the Subject Centre is leading on the regional consortia, but both have supporting roles in the other area.
Open School 

VW advised that funding of £3m over 3 years has just been announced for this initiative.  There will be an invitation to bid sometime around 10 January with one month to deliver initial expressions of interest.  VW proposed that the Subject Centre and CILT would want to work together on this when more details are available.  GS advised that there were also other key partners CILT would like to involve, e.g. the SST.  He is meeting Henrietta Harnisch on 14 January to discuss this and it would make sense for the Subject Centre to join that brainstorming meeting.  Cambridge Language Centre may also be interested, and have already approached Southampton.  VW advised that Comenius is an important mechanism and proposed that all interested parties should be invited into one grouping.  The Open University may also be interested but it would be difficult for them in practice due to the tight timescales.  GS agreed that he would welcome a broad partnership although he is not sure how IM wants to take this forward.  MHK advised that the Subject Centre’s role of broker is distinct from the University of Southampton’s role of provider.  VW agreed that if there is a development involving universities then the Subject Centre could broker relationships between them after the bidding stage.  MHK added that the Subject Centre would need to discuss how to bring in relevant partners. 

Action: VW to forward relevant page from DCSF website to GS
Action; VW to send precise date of expected call for bids to GS

4) Update on Subject Centre activity

A few items were highlighted from the Subject Centre written report:
· building on pedagogical research activity

· a lot of work in the area of elearning, e.g. LOC tool

· transition project – Angela Gallagher-Brett’s pilot study will inform an ESRC project bid

· CETLs – many have a language dimension but only two are directly language focussed.  The Subject Centre is organising two dissemination workshops with CETLs – one on employability and one on elearning.

· SCILT will be carrying out an outreach mapping project in Scotland, for which the Subject Centre will run a dissemination event

· The Subject Centre has taken over the administration of UCML from CILT
The Subject Centre and TB have already identified some areas that TB could lead on.

5) Update on CILT activity

GS highlighted a few items from the CILT written report:
Supplementary schools project

This DSCF-funded project links supplementary schools with the mainstream sector.  It is looking at a wide range of community languages
and also has a teacher training element.  It started in September/October and is due to finish in March, although there is a meeting to discuss the possibility of a second year of funding.  VW commented that the community languages officer in Southampton will be interested in this initiative as his funding is under threat.  A cluster involving Hampshire, Portsmouth and Southampton would be a possibility.  There are currently clusters in Leicester, London, Birmingham and Manchester.  MHK advised that the Manchester Routes into Languages consortium is focused on LWULT languages, particularly community languages, so it would be useful to involve them.
Sector qualification reform programme

The standards are currently out for consultation.  MHK advised that this is of interest to the LANQUA project.  

Goskills

GS clarified that Goskills are CILT’s way into accessing SSDA funding in the absence of a sector skills council for languages.  Goskills promotes and supports CILT’s work.  The SSDA closes on 31 March and it is not clear how CILT will be able to apply for funding to new bodies or what role intermediary bodies such as Goskills will have.  
Gateways into Languages

MHK advised that this is of interest to Routes into Languages.  TB is looking after Gateways 1a, 1b and 4.  

Adult and vocational European Language Portfolio
VW asked whether this is for sale or downloadable.

Action: TB to ask Cherry Sewell

6) Date of next meeting

This will take place in May 2008.
Action: Jane Copeland to canvass dates

7) Any other business

Availability of CILT rooms for Subject Centre meetings / events
GS confirmed that the Subject Centre will be able to book rooms at the new CILT premises but they will only be free of charge if a CILT member of staff is invited. The Subject Centre should book rooms through TB in the first instance. Room capacities are as follows:

· Training room: 40-50 people
· Boardroom: up to 20 people
· Small boardroom in the corner of the library: up to 14 people 
· Meeting room: 7-8 people 
· A couple of smaller rooms: 4-5 people each
There are no plans for videoconferencing facilities but there is broadband. 
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